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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on August 19, 2015. Mayor Tom 

Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson and Marty Bruns. Bob Wheeler was absent. Staff present: City Attorney Mark Parmenter, City Engineer John Bender, Community Development Director Patrick Parsley, Fire Chief Mike Nesslage, Finance Director Cindy Kudrna, Library Director Jeaneal Weeks and Police Chief Dennis Marks. Guests: Janis and Jenna Lyons, Mark and Brenda Powers, Christi and Breanna Sanford, Mike Lukan, Bill Bennett, Mary Bennett, Randy Boyle and Daniel Hoffmann. Note: Not all guests in attendance signed in. 

Norton moved approval of the agenda, seconded by Bruns. Motion carried.

Rampulla moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for July 2015; City Clerk’s Report for July 2015 and Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Parks and Recreation, Police, and Public Works, Motion setting CIP Work Session Schedule for FY 2016-2020, Approval of renewal- Class C Liquor License (LC) (Commercial) Brew Pub with Sunday Sales for Pour Sport’s Café and Sports Bar 93-95 N. Center Point Road, effective September 1, 2015, and Approval of renewal-Class C Beer Permit (BC) and Class B Native Wine with Sunday Sales for Casey’s General Store #2764, 780 N Center Point Road, effective September 5, 2015, seconded by Norton. Motion carried. 

Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Administrator

Mayor Theis reported everyone is out of Lantern Square; it is empty and there has already been a theft. Theis said the police are investigating.
10th Annual Five Seasons Stand Down Day for Veterans Proclamation 

The Five Seasons Stand Down Board of Directors reached out to all municipalities in Linn County requesting each one prepare a proclamation supporting the 10th anniversary of helping homeless and near-homeless Veterans in Linn County and the surrounding area.

Mayor Theis read the proclamation aloud and declared September 4, 2015 as the: “10th Annual Five Seasons Stand Down Day,” encouraging residents to recognize the positive impacts of this event to assist Veterans and to express gratitude to those who have served and continue to serve.

PUBLIC HEARING – to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code in its entirety

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code in its entirety at 5:35 P.M. No written or public comments were received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 5:36 P.M. 

Olson moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #844 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code in its entirety, seconded by Norton. Motion carried. Bruns moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #844, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Norton, Rampulla, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. Motion carried. 

Norton moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #844 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code in its entirety, seconded by Olson. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Bruns, Olson. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. ORDINANCE #844 adopted.

Fixing date for a public hearing (September 2, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the proposal to enter into a Development Agreement with 1200 Properties, LLC and Ryan Motors Inc and providing for publication of notice

Bruns presented RESOLUTION #15-153 fixing date for a public hearing (September 2, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the proposal to enter into a six (6) year Development Agreement with 1200 Properties, LLC & Ryan Motors Inc and providing for publication of notice, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Rampulla, Olson, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-153 adopted.
Fixing a date for a public hearing date (September 2, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the proposal to enter into a Development Agreement with Go Daddy and providing for publication of notice

Olson presented RESOLUTION #15-154 setting a public hearing date (September 2, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the proposal to enter into a six (6) year Development Agreement with Go Daddy and providing for publication of notice, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Olson, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-154 adopted.
Approving an “At Your Own Risk” Building Permit to begin renovations on the existing commercial building located at 1 Parsons Drive
Norton presented RESOLUTION #15-155 approving an “At Your Own Risk” Building Permit as requested by Go Daddy to begin renovations on the existing commercial building located at 1 Parsons Drive seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Bruns, Olson. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-155 adopted.
Authorizing the submittal of a State Financial Assistance Application for Go Daddy for financial assistance through the High Quality Jobs Program
Olson presented RESOLUTION #15-156 authorizing the submittal of a State Financial Assistance Application for Go Daddy to receive financial assistance through the High Quality Jobs Program with a local match requirement including a TIF/Development Agreement in the approximate amount of $171,000 in tax rebates of a six (6) year period, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Norton, Olson, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-156 adopted.
Approving and adopting a Hiawatha Public Library Gift Acceptance Policy 

Norton presented RESOLUTION #15-157 approving and adopting a Hiawatha Public Library Gift Acceptance Policy to serve as a guideline to members of the Hiawatha Public Library involved with accepting gifts for the Library expansion/renovation, to outside advisors who assist in the gift planning process and to prospective donors who wish to make gifts to the Hiawatha Public Library, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Rampulla, Bruns, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-157 adopted.
Placement of Library Board of Trustees Public Measure on the November 2015 City Fall Election Ballot for citizen vote

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #15-158 approving submission of two (2) public measures to be added on the November 2015 City Fall Election Ballot for citizen vote with the purpose of expanding the Hiawatha Library Board of Trustees membership from five (5) to seven (7) members and allowing up to two (2) residents of Linn County to serve as board members, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Olson, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-158 adopted.
Dell Ridge First Addition - approving Final Plat and authorizing execution of a Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Forrest Ridge, LLC
Norton presented RESOLUTION #15-159 approving the Final Plat of Dell Ridge First Addition and authorizing execution of a Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Forrest Ridge, LLC, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Bruns, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-159 adopted.
2015 Industrial Avenue from Boyson Road to North End Pavement Reconstruction / Storm Sewer Improvements RISE Grant Project - review bids and awarding contract

The bid opening for the 2015 Industrial Avenue from Boyson Road to North End Pavement Reconstruction / Storm Sewer Improvements RISE Grant Project was held on Thursday, August 13 at 11:00 a.m. City Engineer’s cost estimate for the project was $800,000. The RISE budget for the project is $339,000.00, reflecting a 50% matching grant. 

Six bids were received as follows:

Hawkeye Paving Corp.
$928,537.09

Ricklefs Construction

$727,391.50

Eastern Iowa Excavating
$709,170.30

Pirc Tobin


$707,217.25

Rathje Construction

$623,677.65

Horsfield Construction
$586,972.00 (26.6% below estimate)

City Engineer Bender stated the bids came in favorable and the Iowa Department of Transportation gave their approval of the bid award at 3:30 p.m. today.

Council Member Rampulla commented the bid was so much lower than the cost estimate.
Bruns presented RESOLUTION #15-160 awarding contract for the 2015 Industrial Avenue from Boyson Road to North End Pavement Reconstruction / Storm Sewer Improvements RISE Grant Project to Horsfield Construction of Epworth, Iowa in the amount of $586,972.00 for the construction, plus potential incentives including $250.00 per working day up to a maximum of $8,000.00 for completion using less than the allowable road closure days and additional provisions as described in the plans and specifications heretofore approved by the Iowa Department of Transportation, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Bruns, Olson, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-160 adopted.

RAGBRAI Vendor Fee – Jennifer Goodlove

Jennifer Goodlove of Farmer’s Daughter’s Market, 495 Miller Road thanked the press for coming out. Goodlove stated her purpose for addressing City Council is to ask for a refund in the amount of $600.00 for the RAGBRAI vendor fee and $35.00 for a tent permit fee. Goodlove explained she paid $675.00 in advance in order to have a vendor booth at Guthridge Park for RAGBRAI; then one week before RAGBRAI she received a call from Dave Saari informing her she had to pay a $600.00 fee and take out a tent permit or the events on her property at 495 Miller Road would be shut down.
Goodlove said she had previously committed to her expenditures and she felt like she was up against the wall with the decision given by Dave Saari. Goodlove continued to explain she reluctantly came straight to city hall and took care of the fees because she was not going to fight it a week before RAGBRAI. Goodlove felt a small business having to pay out $1,300.00 in fees to the City of Hiawatha is “uncalled for.” Goodlove read from City Code Chapter 132 RAGBRAI Section 132.01 concerning permit requirements for selling food or goods during RAGBRAI. Goodlove said she already paid the $675.00 for the vendor booth at the park, the other event was held at her “place of business,” and that is why she is here tonight to ask what she could have done to not be charged the $600.00 fee. Goodlove explained $600.00 may not be much for some people but $600.00 is her payroll and she has some of her staff members here at the meeting tonight. Goodlove stated she has experienced such an outpouring of support, Facebook is going crazy, Farmer’s Daughter’s Market was in the press today and both of the biggest TV stations are here tonight.
Goodlove expressed, “We have got to start supporting our local businesses because we are the heartbeat of Hiawatha.” Goodlove said she even has a home in Hiawatha and has chosen to live in the community but it is time to start supporting local business instead of gauging. Goodlove mentioned that Pour Sports and Papa’s Bar were only charged $300.00 each; there is something unfair about what happened with this. Goodlove pointed out she was given the opportunity to cater the HEDCO State of the City luncheon in the past but this year, another individual was chosen that doesn’t even have a business in Hiawatha.

Goodlove said she paid for the tent fee and the fire department never showed up to inspect her tent so she doesn’t know why she even had to pay the fee. Goodlove explained she has an outdoor license to serve food outside and has insurance for outdoor and a liquor license through ABD to sell wine. Goodlove expressed she is tired of hearing about TIF money given out to businesses when she didn’t receive any, so $600.00 to her is a lot of money and she wants a refund.

Council Member Rampulla pointed out he noticed a check in the amount of $35.00 to Farmer’s Daughter’s Market in the bills list. City Administrator Downs confirmed this is correct and explained she spoke to Goodlove earlier last week in regards to her request for a refund. Downs continued to explain after doing some research and talking to the deputy fire chief, the decision was made to give Goodlove a refund because the tent did not end up being large enough to require an inspection. Goodlove said the $35.00 is a moot point, the $600.00 means more to her. Council Member Rampulla stated the $35.00 fee is what council has control over; the $600.00 fee council does not have any control. Goodlove felt council did have control over it because Kim Downs is on the RAGBRAI committee, she is the one Goodlove gave the check to and she is the one Goodlove had to talk to about this. Council Member Rampulla explained Downs happens to be a city employee and she was on the RAGBRAI committee but she was not working for the city when she was on the committee, she was volunteering; there were several people from the city that were on that committee. Rampulla expressed, “That money does not go into the City caufers, that goes directly to the committee for RAGBRAI and they asked council to set that $600.00 fee.” “The RAGBRAI committee did some research and found there was a range in fees that could be charged from $500.00 to $750.00 and they came up with $600.00 so that is what council approved.” 
Goodlove asked for clarification on the RAGBRAI ordinance language because she did not understand why she was charged when she was having the event at her regularly established place of business. Downs told Goodlove she needed to continue to read the rest of the sentence in the ordinance. Goodlove said she didn’t need a permit to hold the event on her own property and if she would have known that she wouldn’t have done both locations. Council Member Bruns interjected the ordinance also says from the Hiawatha RAGBRAI committee through the Hiawatha City Hall; this is all set by the committee. 
Council Member Norton asked Goodlove if she set up an appointment with the RAGBRAI committee to express her concerns and ask them for the $600.00 refund. Goodlove questioned who is paying the bills on this matter because she was called by the Kelly Friedl from the City to house 40 campers. Norton said Kelly is on the committee. Council Member Bruns explained the ordinance was required by the overall RAGBRAI Association for Hiawatha to participate in RAGBRAI; the committee outlined and wrote the ordinance and they set the numbers in the ordinance. Bruns reaffirmed the only involvement this council had was approving that ordinance; the City didn’t make any money and didn’t get any money. Goodlove added she didn’t make any money either. Bruns continued to explain the City had to spend $8,500.00 for police coverage of the event because the RAGBRAI committee didn’t get enough money through the permit fees to meet their expenses. 
Goodlove asked if the City went around to the other local businesses because she didn’t feel that she did anything out of the ordinary; she’s had bands before, she has outdoor service and she pays for the fees to be able to do these kinds of things. Bruns said he didn’t go anywhere because he didn’t have anything to do with RAGBRAI except voting on the ordinance and the City’s involvement was strictly to make sure it happened for the benefit of the City and the benefit of the businesses in the City. Goodlove added it is not fair to the small business to get charged these fees to help the City pay bills. Bruns reiterated, “I want to make this clear, the money is not helping the city pay bills because the city did not have anything financially to do with RAGBRAI other than pick up some pieces because the committee didn’t have enough money to pay for everything.” Goodlove said she shouldn’t have to pay for this either when the event was on her own property that she owns and pays taxes for. Goodlove continued to state she already paid the vendor booth fee for $675.00 and her percentage difference of what GO Daddy contributed in the amount of $10,000.00 and Goodlove paying over $1,300.00 is not right and it’s expensive. Bruns told Goodlove he has no argument with her argument but she has the wrong audience because the City does not control this and doesn’t have anything to do with the money other than some staff members handling Goodlove’s request due to their separate involvement on the RAGBRAI committee.
Goodlove asked if the $1,300.00 she paid in RAGBRAI fees would be a tax write off for her after making a request for a letter to show that the money went through a charitable organization. City Administrator Downs explained she made the request to the Friends of the Park after Goodlove asked her to do so and she didn’t believe it would be a problem for Goodlove to get a letter. 

Council Member Olson complimented Goodlove on her business and acknowledged she made an investment and it is an investment she can write off; Goodlove can expense the band, tents, porta-potties and everything that went along with holding the RAGBRAI event. Olson continued to explain the point is that RAGBRAI was not a City function. Goodlove interjected the City definitely promoted the event when Hiawatha was awarded the overnight stay so it was promoted as a City function. Olson and Bruns both agreed the City was definitely supporting it. Olson added we hope it comes back again and we get to participate but Goodlove made the decision to hold the event on her property and the RAGBRAI committee brought 15,000 riders in for businesses to benefit from.
Goodlove stated she did not appreciate coming to the meeting tonight just to have council fend her off to a committee that she doesn’t even know who is on the committee. Goodlove further added she finds it upsetting as a small business that she has to come in front of council to ask for support and she still gets denied. Goodlove said she is ashamed because no one has responded with an answer or a solution. Olson answered council is trying to provide an answer and the answer is Goodlove needs to talk to the RAGBRAI committee; the City did not give Goodlove a call to inform her there was going to be a $600.00 charge for the RAGBRAI event, this call came from Dave Saari who is the chair of that particular committee. Olson added Goodlove herself volunteered to be on a committee so she is well aware of the organization. Goodlove stated she only attended one night meeting and after she saw how poorly it was run she didn’t come back. Goodlove said she gave some great solutions for raising money because she has raised millions of dollars. Goodlove again expressed shame that the City could not support locals and council cannot come up with an answer when one could have been provided before this. Goodlove stated council is not listening to the “heartbeat” of the community and that is what is most upsetting.

Council Member Olson said he appreciated Goodlove’s comments and he is taking Goodlove’s emotions as passion. Goodlove answered she loves what she does and she doesn’t feel the City should be taking from someone who is trying to do so much for the community and she really loves RAGBRAI and put together a great event. Goodlove told council when Dave Saari called her he said he was representing City Council. Council Member Bruns said he doesn’t know if Saari made this comment or not but it is not a true statement because he was not representing the council. Goodlove asked why Dave Saari was not in attendance at the meeting tonight. Bruns exclaimed, “That answer is going to have to come from Saari himself.” Bruns added it might look like council is dodging but that is not the case; this is the wrong audience because council did not run RAGBRAI.
Council Member Olson said he believes the difficulty is coming in because Goodlove is bundling the RAGBRAI event and organization as a part of the City and the council. Goodlove answered the check was made out to RAGBRAI Hiawatha. Olson said, “Yes, the RAGBRAI committee as it should have been, not the City of Hiawatha.” Goodlove commented council keeps saying how her portion of fees is going toward all the bills the City has to pay. Council Member Bruns reiterated the City doesn’t have any bills, it is RAGBRAI. Goodlove brought up the payment for police services. Bruns confirmed again, “Yes the City had to pay this bill because RAGBRAI did not take in enough revenue and fees to pay it.”
Goodlove asked what she could have done differently to be open on RAGBRAI and not have to pay the $600.00. Bruns repeated Goodlove would have to ask the RAGBRAI committee because council didn’t set the rules. Bruns said other than passing the ordinance, he had zero personal contact with RAGBRAI except attempting to find a vendor to sell his son’s books at the event.
Council Member Olson requested to address a comment Goodlove made to the audience when she suggested that the City of Hiawatha doesn’t support small business. Olson said he takes extreme exception to that comment as a member of City Council, a business owner in the City and a founding member of HEDCO, “We absolutely 100% support small business in this city in general.” Goodlove made reference to a quote in the RAGBRAI handbook that was in the Gazette about businesses in Hiawatha. Goodlove remembered reading a quote in the handout stating that the City does not give 100% in retailing, and she felt tonight is just another example of this statement. Council Member Rampulla asked if Goodlove was referring to TIF. Goodlove answered she was not. Council members said they would need to see the actual wording to understand what Goodlove is referring to. Goodlove told council to drive down Boyson Road to see how many businesses the City has lost.
Council Member Olson commented on Goodlove’s statement that she felt she was overcharged because other businesses like Pour Sports and Papa’s were only charged $300.00, but they held their event together in their joint parking lot. Goodlove said it didn’t matter because they are separate businesses and Goodlove is already paying taxes and fees to hold these same kind of events on her property. Olson stated he understood they are separate businesses but they held their event together. Olson said Laurie from Papa’s is here tonight and can speak on this.

Mayor Theis commented if there is one thing he wants to come out of this meeting is that it is not true that some businesses were charged one fee and others were charged something different; there were two businesses that went together and paid a total of $600.00 to hold their event.

Council Member Norton offered to set up a meeting for Goodlove to speak with the RAGBRAI committee. Goodlove agreed to have the meeting and thanked Norton for taking care of this.

Goodlove stated she is not happy with the events that happened tonight and for the city administrator to make statements to the media before the meeting tonight regarding what was going to happen is not fair.
Laurie Sexton of Papa’s Sports Bar, 89 N. Center Point Rd confirmed Pour Sports and Papa’s did come together for RAGBRAI and made an application and then both issued checks to Hiawatha RAGBRAI for $300.00 to make $600.00 total. Sexton said the money does go to the committee. Sexton clarified the article that was in the Gazette today by saying that Mr. Roman is not an official spokes person for Papa’s Sports Bar. Sexton further stated she chose not to make a statement to the Gazette but if she would have done so she would be in agreement with what Michael Hayes of Pour Sports said that they felt it was a sticky situation but not all that bad. Sexton explained the driving reason Papa’s and Pour Sports came together is because they share a common parking lot and many of the other expenses for the event were shared between the two businesses as well. Sexton stated when an opportunity like RAGBRAI comes along you take a stab at it to see if you are going to get some more business but there are no guarantees; everyone took a hit, the vendors and the City. Sexton added she would have expected a member from the committee to be here tonight because the agenda posted an item for RAGBRAI; it could have been handled better if there was someone present from RAGBRAI to represent and provide feedback. Sexton felt Goodlove should be refunded the $600.00 fee because she made a large attempt in good faith to do good for the event and she did have a booth at the park.
Sexton offered a suggestion to the City moving forward is to do a better job with the small businesses.
Amending the City’s current Economic Development Policy Statement by amending the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Policies to add requirements for retail establishments to be considered for TIF funds

Council Member Bruns expressed his opinion the City should have different levels for TIF; the minimum assessed value is set at $3 million and it has to be a car dealership. Bruns stated he wanted to go on record that he does not agree.

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #15-161 amending the City’s current Economic Development Policy Statement by amending the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Policies to add requirements for retail establishments to be considered for TIF funds, seconded by Olson. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Bruns, Olson. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-161 adopted.
Approving the FY2015 Street Finance Report
Norton presented RESOLUTION #15-162 approving the FY 2015 Street Finance Report, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Norton, Rampulla, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. RESOLUTION #15-162 adopted.
Possible Closed Session as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5 (c) to discuss strategy with counsel in matters that are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent where its disclosure would be likely to prejudice or disadvantage the position of the governmental body in that litigation

Bruns moved entering into a closed session as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5 (c) to discuss strategy with counsel in matters that are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent where its disclosure would be likely to prejudice or disadvantage the position of the governmental body in that litigation at 6:15 p.m., seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Olson, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. Motion carried.

Rampulla moved to go out of closed session and enter into regular session at 6:53 p.m., seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Olson, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: Wheeler. Motion carried.

There being no further discussion, Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:10 P.M., second by Norton. Motion carried. 

 








_____________________________

                                                         



             Tom Theis, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

______________________________

Kelly Kornegor, City Clerk                                               
